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If you or a friend would like to remember the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey in your will, you can do so by employing the following language: “I give, devise, and bequeath unto the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey, 69 Prospect Place, Belleville, New Jersey 07109, 

a non-profit corporation, the sum of $__ (or “__ percent of my net estate” or 

“The following stocks and bonds: __”) to be used for its worthy purposes on behalf of blind persons.
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PRESIDENTIAL MESSAGE by Joe Ruffalo:

Dear Fellow Federationists,


The umbrellas are finally put away, school bells are ringing in the background, and the fall season is approaching.  Before we move into new activities, I’ll recap the spring and summer.  The NFB-NJ at the National Convention in Kentucky had sixty-eight members in attendance.  A more thorough reporting of the National Convention will appear in the August/September issue of the Braille Monitor.  I am proud to announce that a new chapter has been founded.  Brian Keene, President of the new Northeast Chapter of the NFB-NJ, with the support and coordination of Board Member Rick Fox, has begun the movement of this new chapter.  Congratulations to the members of this new, enthusiastic chapter of the NFB.  For more information, consult the article found later in this issue.  


Two helpful programs have been reinstated and revitalized.  The Braille Mentoring Program and the Adopt Adaptive Equipment Program have been extremely successful in the past.  Consult the information concerning these two programs later in this issue.  


As stated earlier, the fall season is approaching.  This means it’s Convention time!  Our twenty-seventh Annual State Convention will be held from Friday, November 7 to Sunday, November 9, at the Radisson Hotel in Princeton.  Make arrangements and plans to attend this valuable, information-filled Convention.  In addition to the registration form, articles concerning the State Convention follow throughout this issue.  Thanks to Legislative Coordinator David Mostello, an accessible voting machine will be on display at the State Convention.  Consult the agenda for time and location.  

In order to continue the great door prizes and auction at our State Convention, we need your help.  Please solicit local merchants for items that can be used for this purpose.  Contact Door Prize/Auction Chair Jerilyn Higgins at 973-239-8874.  Resolutions are the policy statements of the NFB-NJ.  Please submit all resolutions for the State Convention no later than October 15, 2003 to Resolutions Chair Mary Jo Partyka.  When submitting a resolution, please include your name, address, and phone number.

Kevan Worley, President of the Merchant’s Division of the NFB, will be this year’s national representative.  Please consult the biographical article about him later in this issue.

Also coming up is the educational awareness program “Meet the Blind Month.”  Please contact chapter and division presidents concerning your participation in October for Meet the Blind Month.


Believe it or not, the holiday season is rapidly approaching.  Contact your chapter or division presidents for information about any upcoming holiday parties.  

In order to get first-hand information concerning NFB-NJ activities and legislature updates, please send your email address to Jerry Moreno, Secretary of NFB-NJ, at nfbnj@comcast.net.  Raffle books will be available at the State Convention.  Contact Jerry and Madeline Moreno at 973-751-8771 for more information.

Jerry Moreno, State Secretary and 1st Vice President of the Northern Chapter, has been promoted to Administrative Supervisor of Family Services in the essex county Division of Welfare.  Congratulations, Jerry, on a job well done.  Ever Lee Hairston, 1st Vice President of NFB-NJ and President of the Garden State Chapter, became a grandmother on July 20th, 2003.  Kendal Isaah weighed six pounds twelve ounces and was twenty-one inches long.

As you can see, changing what it means to be blind through our activities has been and will continue to be the prime focus of the organization that makes a difference in the lives of blind people.  The National Federation of the Blind is the voice of the nation’s blind.  Get involved and make our voice stronger.  









Yours in Federationism,









Joseph Ruffalo

*************************

TRIBUTE

By Joseph Ruffalo

Editor’s Note: The following article appeared in the Fall/Winter 2000 edition of The Sounding Board.  It is reprinted for your information.  Thanks to all who have and will support this scholarship program.

As you may know, my family and many members of the community were deeply saddened by the passing of my father, Joseph John Ruffalo, Sr. this past spring.  However, we feel his memory will continue to bless us and walk with us, so long as we maintain his giving, friendly, exuberant spirit in a way he would have intended.  To this end, our family has developed a scholarship fund in his honor, and also in honor of my mother, Rose Ruffalo.

During their years with the Federation, Rose and Joe individually and collectively donated much‑needed resources, loving time, and countless effort in supporting of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey.  They have been associate members for many years and did those pesky little jobs that simply had to be done.  They folded, sealed, and stamped thousands of envelopes.  They drove to post offices, print shops for Sounding Board pickups, bus stations, and of course, Staples for copies and supplies.  They contributed numerous gifts as door prizes or auction merchandise.  They attended banquets and sold more raffle tickets than I can even remember.

It is with gratitude, respect, and love that my family is working, with the same ethic my father worked with all his life to raise funds for this scholarship program to be a success.

Checks have already been received from family members, friends, and well wishers, and any amount is appreciated.  If you would like to contribute, send a check to Joseph Ruffalo, 69 Prospect Place, Belleville, NJ 07109.  Please write in the memo portion “Scholarship Fund for Joe and Rose.”

The time I was able to spend with my father was simple and beautiful and I am unable to put into words the deep impact his love, support, and dedication to his family have had on my life.  His last few days taught us about the gifts of life.  He let me know, through actions and words that giving, sharing, teaching, and learning were the steps to meaningful and fulfilling existence.  He asked me to set up a scholarship for the students and parents of the NFB.

*************************

KEVAN WORLEY

Editors Note: We are proud to announce that Kevan Worley will be our National Representative for the 2003 NFB-NJ State Convention in Princeton, NJ.  

Kevan Worley was born in Badkreuznach, Germany.  Although they knew little about blindness, Kevan’s parents, Army Sergeant James Worley and Darlene Worley, did whatever was necessary to find the best education for their son who became blind at birth from a head injury.  Kevan first became acquainted with New Jersey by spending hours waiting to change planes at McGuire Air Force Base.  There were many times when the family was stationed overseas but Kevan would attend state schools for the blind in the US.  After attending the Illinois, Arizona, and Connecticut schools for the blind and various public schools both here and abroad, Kevan graduated from Waynesville High School just outside Fort Leonardwood, Missouri in 1974.

Kevan attended the University of Texas and Texas Tech University before quitting to go to work for KCAS Radio in Lubbock, Texas.  After bouncing around from radio job to radio job, with an occasional stop in public television, some prolonged periods of unemployment, and a few telemarketing jobs mixed in, Kevan attended the Colorado Center for the Blind in 1990.  After graduating from the Colorado Center, Kevan began a career in the Randolph-Sheppard blind vending program.  After managing several successful convenient stores and cafeterias, Kevan put together a joint-venture company which was the successful bidder on the military food service operation at Buckley Air Force Base in 1999.

Today, Kevan Worley reamains a busy man.  In addition to being a managing partner at Blackstone/Worley Consulting, he is the Contract Manager at Buckley Air Force Base High Frontier Dining Facility in Aurora, Colorado.  

Kevan’s professional and civic activities include membership in the National Automatic Merchandising Association, the Aurora Chamber of Commerce, and the Lion’s Club.  Kevan serves as First Vice President of the National Federation of the Blind of Colorado, President of the National Association of Blind Merchants, and Board Member of the Colorado Center for the Blind.

*************************

THE RADISSON HOTEL PRINCETON

4355 Route 1 at Ridge Road, Princeton, NJ 08540

(609) 452-2400

The Radisson Hotel Princeton greets you in style.  Look around.  You will see meticulous attention to detail is paid to our guest services, dining options, business meeting details, and banquet events.  You are our valued guest, and we want you to feel that way when you are here with us.

While you are here, don't miss the wonderful culinary delights waiting for you at our new restaurant Old City Grille, now available on site at our Radisson Hotel.  The Grille is open for breakfast, lunch, and dinner.  Room service is also available if you prefer to dine in the comfort and privacy of your guest room. 

So relax and leave the details to us.  Pleasing you is what we do best!

Guest Rooms and Amenities

After a long day of work or play you will be well taken care of at Radisson Princeton where YES I CAN is the response to your every request.  Inside our new, luxurious guest rooms and suites, you will find all the amenities you need for business or leisure.  Every one of our guest rooms features over-sized work desk with ergonomic chair, two dual phone lines with data port and voice mail capability, 27” remote control television, hair dryer, coffee maker, iron and ironing board, and natural Asira body care products, along with non-smoking and handicap-accessible rooms for your convenience.

Take a dip in our indoor heated pool or get fit in our new fitness center.  Either one will help you unwind from a busy day! 

Radisson Princeton also offers the following amenities: complimentary national newspaper delivered to your room, valet dry cleaning service, coin operated washers and dryers, complimentary daily parking, fitness center featuring treadmills, lifecycles, stairsteppers and other cardiovascular equipment, business services featuring word processing, internet access, fax service, copying and shipping, gift shop featuring local souvenirs, sundry items and treats, and complimentary shuttle service to local attractions and businesses (based on availability; advance notice requested).

The Old City Grille

A new innovative restaurant, the Old City Grille, is now open in Princeton, adjacent to the Radisson.  Experience classic contemporary cuisine where you can enjoy some of your favorite entrees prepared a classic way or a contemporary way; either preparation is sure to please!

*************************

CONVENTION NOTES

By Mary Jo Partyka, Host Chapter President

We are looking forward to welcoming you to this year’s Convention.  There will be lots of exciting information, so be sure to come!

In addition to the annual affiliate 50-50 raffle and auction, the Capital Chapter will have several baskets on which you can bid.  You can purchase chances at registration or during other times at the Convention.

The talent show will be limited to an hour and a half this year.  Each participant will be invited to perform one song.  Bring your music with you to the Convention.  Please contact Susan Scheier at (609) 584-8286 if you wish to participate in the talent show.

I will be co-chairing the Resolutions Committee this year.  Resolutions must be sent to me by October 15.  If you have any questions, please contact me at (609) 888-5459.

Mary Jo Partyka, President

Capital Chapter

NFB of NJ

*************************

CAPITAL CHAPTER NEWS

 President Mary Jo Partyka

In the past several months, our chapter has been writing to different interest groups in an attempt to solicit funds.  Our state raffle sales doubled and we have also done some chapter-building and socializing, in addition to the usual meeting and legislative activities.  We have several potential new members, and two representatives from our chapter attended the National Convention in Louisville.

 
 We are making preparations to host the State Convention this November in Princeton and will also participate in the Septemberfest and in the Library Festival at the Library for the Blind and Handicapped in Trenton, NJ. 

 
The dates of our upcoming meetings are August 9, October 11, and December 13.

*************************

CENTRAL CHAPTER NEWS

President Jerilyn Higgins

The Central Jersey Chapter has been meeting on the second Saturday of the month, since it was organized in April of 1999.  Our meeting place is The Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center, 130 Livingston Avenue in New Brunswick.  We meet at 10:00 to network and have refreshments, followed by our monthly meeting until noon.  After the meeting, there is an opportunity for those who need it to receive mentoring in indoor cane travel or Braille.  You must make arrangements for this beforehand. We closed the past year with our annual barbecue in June.  The chapter members and all NFB members and friends from throughout the state who were present enjoyed it.  Our next meeting will be September 13, 2003. 

Please join us in planning new strategies in order to carry out the policies and endeavors of the National Federation of the Blind.  We are planning a bus trip to Atlantic City for October 18, 2003.  The cost of the trip will be $25.  We will be leaving from the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center in New Brunswick at 9:30 AM and returning approximately 8:30 PM.  There will be a coin return, but we will not know the amount until September.  There will be light refreshments and door prizes on the bus.  If you are interested in joining us, you should bring your money to the September 13 meeting.

We will meet at the State Convention in Princeton in November 2003.  December 13, 2003 is the date for our annual Holiday Party.  In the spring, we will be scheduling another trip to Baltimore, Maryland to visit the new NFB building, The Nation Research and Training Institute for the Blind.  On April 10, 2004, we will be holding our fifth anniversary breakfast and all are invited.  June 12, 2004 we will close our year with the end of the year barbecue.  It will be a wonderful time for us to network and share the accomplishments of the past year.

*************************

GARDEN STATE CHAPTER NEWS

President Ever Lee Hairston


Six members of the Garden State Chapter attended the National Convention in Louisville, Kentucky.  They were President Ever Lee Hairston, Secretary Ed Godfrey and his wife Donna, Treasurer Linda DeBerardenis, Willis Edmonds, and Betty Palm.  We congratulate LEAD student Shelley Richards, who won a national scholarship.

During the Convention, we all celebrated Linda DeBerardenis’s birthday with a lovely seafood dinner at the Crab Shack restaurant.  We also participated in an outing to the Derby Playhouse Theater where we saw an excellent performance of Singing in the Rain.  We also enjoyed a buffet lunch at Caesar’s casino.

Our President Ever Lee Hairston suggested that one member sponsor an event or schedule a speaker for each monthly meeting.  Thus far, Joey Alvarado gave a very informative demonstration on aikido; other activities planned include a Red Cross speaker, a demonstration of the Voicemate, and a speaker from the Personal Assistance Support Program.

On August 16, we had our annual summer picnic at Secretary Ed Godfrey’s house where we enjoyed a pool and barbecue.  

We are continuing to do well with our fundraiser candle sale.  Proceeds from the candle sale help to defray the cost of chapter members’ attending the National and State Conventions and help to pay for various chapter events.  

The Garden State Chapter meets on the third Saturday of each month at 10 AM on the fifth floor boardroom of the Kennedy Hospital in Cherry Hill.  All are welcome to attend.

*************************

NORTHEAST CHAPTER NEWS

President Brian Keene

The Northeast Chapter of the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey was formed on April 26, 2002.  The elected officers are Brian Keene, President; Dan Facchini, Vice President; Hannah Hashash, Secretary; Emily Rustin, Treasurer; and Cynthia Simon, Board Member.  After just one meeting, we are eighteen members strong and counting.  For more information, call Brian Keene at 201-797-5628 or send email to brian_keene@juno.com.

 
We will be participating in a street fair in Fairlawn, New Jersey on October 12, 2003.  Come one, come all, and help get the word out about the NFB and our new chapter!

*************************

NORTHERN CHAPTER NEWS

President Ed Lewinson

The Northern New Jersey Chapter meets the third Saturday of every month from September through June.  We meet at 10:00 AM in the chapel of the Gateway Hotel, located at Raymond Plaza and Raymond Boulevard, Newark, NJ. 

The meeting dates for 2003-2004 will be:

September 20
Welcome Back meeting

October 18

Meet the Blind activity 

November 15

December 20
Holiday party

January 17

Celebrate the New Year with us

February 21

March 20

April 17

May 15 

State Raffle drawing

June 19

End of season finale

October is “Meet the Blind Month” nationwide.  Last year we went to Jersey Gardens Mall and gave out Kernel books and other blindness-related literature.  We will be participating again this year.  Attend our kickoff meeting on September 20 and help design this year’s activity. 

Last year’s Holiday Party was a success.  It was held at the lovely Chandelier restaurant in Belleville.  Everyone had a wonderful time.  The food was excellent and the music divine.  Come to a meeting this fall and help plan this year’s party.  

The date for the State Raffle will be May 15.  Why don’t you come and see if you’re the winner this year?  Remember to support your chapter and state affiliate by selling and/or buying raffle tickets.

Did you ever ask yourself why you should attend a chapter meeting?  Networking and fellowship are two important reasons for attending.  At a local chapter meeting, you can ask questions and receive answers on a one-to-one basis.  Come and join us and meet the blind of northern New Jersey.

For more information, call Jerry Moreno at (973) 751-8771.  See you at a chapter meeting!

*************************

POBC NEWS

President Carol Castellano


Greetings, Federationists and parents.  Since last time, POBC-NJ has been involved in many activities, both the fun and the serious kind.  In March, we met with Terri Wilson, Deputy Commissioner of the Department of Human Services to discuss our concerns regarding education services to our children.  We found Ms. Wilson to be a good listener, responsive, and very interested in what we had to say.  One of Ms. Wilson’s suggestions was to form a Parent Advisory Committee to speak with Commission staff on a regular basis.  We are hoping that this will come to fruition soon.  Another exciting result of advocacy by POBC families and other activists is that $300,000 from the Governor’s Literacy Initiative has been placed in the Commission’s budget specifically for the teaching of Braille to children.  We thank Ms. Wilson and Commission Director Vito DeSantis for their vital contributions to the success of this effort.   


In April, we held a general support meeting where we talked and helped one another solve school-related challenges.  Also in April, we were instrumental in helping several POBC kids get a modeling opportunity with Toys R Us!  In May, several families enjoyed an audio-described performance of Camelot at the Paper Mill Playhouse and in June we had a special guided tour of Liberty Science Center.

We are also active on the national level.  At the NFB National Convention, I had the honor of hosting Sheila Amato, this year’s winner of the national Distinguished Educator of Blind Children award, and her two high school students who were becoming certified braille transcribers!  At the Convention, we were also updated on the latest technologies and the status of the proposed legislation that would ensure that blind students get their textbooks on time.  

In August we held our annual Summer Swim at White Meadow Lake.  If you would like to join POBC or if you have ideas for activities and want to get more involved, give us a call at 973-377-0976 or email us at center@webspan.net.  

*************************

IMPLEMENTING THE HELP AMERICA VOTE ACT

By David Mostello, Legislative Coordinator

Editor’s Note:  The following information should be taken seriously and each member should take action on this subject.  For more information on this and other legislative issues, please contact David Mostello at 609-799-8424.

The 2000 presidential election necessitated the modernization of America’s voting systems.  In December 2001 Rep. Robert Ney (R-OH ), Chairman of the House Administration Committee, offered to include blindness as a specific disability, and provisions for non-visual access technology, in the Help America Vote Act of 2001 (HR3295).

In February 2002, U.S. Senator Christopher Dodd (R-CT) sponsored the Equal Protection of Voting Act (S565).  This Act provided funding to states for new voting machines and equipment needed to modernize voting methods throughout the country.  U.S. Senator Craig Thomas (R-WY) offered Senate Amendment #2880, which would have limited the provisions guaranteeing a secret ballot to all voters by limiting the application of the provision to communities with populations greater than 50,000 (30% of the United States).  The NFB opposed the Thomas amendment, because we felt that each blind voter has the right to a secret ballot.

The Help America Vote Act was passed by Congress and signed into law by President Bush on October 29, 2002.  

The signing of the Help America Vote Act has not concluded Federation involvement with the accessible voting machine issue.  In February 2003, Jim McCarthy, NFB Assistant Director of Governmental Affairs, sent a legislative action notice providing additional direction for NFB affiliates to first research, and then act to affect the modernization of voting technology in their states.

In New Jersey, two relevant bills were pending in the state government committees of the Assembly and Senate, which contained several key differences.  One of these was the number of individuals who could serve on the statewide committee responsible for administering the provisions of the state law if enacted.  This information can be downloaded from www.njleg.state.nj.us.  For those members who do not have access to the internet, let your needs be known, and another chapter member will be glad to assist you.

The proposed legislation died in committee as of June 30, 2003.  Perhaps the New Jersey legislature will have the measures reintroduced in January 2004, after the November general election.

I participated in a Voting Machine Expo held last March, at the Trenton Marriott, sponsored by the League of Women Voters and the NJ Developmental Disabilities Council.  Of the machines exhibited, the product offered by Election Software Systems of Lincoln, NE, was the easiest to use.  The Deibold machine, the product favored by the National Federation of the Blind, was not displayed at the Expo.  

I had a conversation with State Senator Byron Baer (D-Distr. 37), a member of the Senate State Government Committee.  Senator Baer requested the status of electronic voting machines in New Jersey and the cost of upgrading existing machines with additional technology to make such equipment accessible for use by the blind voter.  In addition, Senator Baer wants to develop additional vocational training programs for the blind, so we can have more participation in the work force.  I replied that I would discuss the issue with our members and would refer members with ideas to Senator Baer.

 
Eight counties responded to a letter I sent regarding Senator Baer’s request for voting machine information.  Sussex County is the only one of the eight that has elected to use the voting machine marketed by Election Software Systems.  Two of the eight counties have delayed purchase of voting equipment because the board of elections has not determined which voting machine to purchase, or (in the case of Hunterdon County) have adopted a policy of modifying a specific voting machine as the demands of the county warrant.  The deadline for counties to comply with the Help America Vote Act is January 2006.

On June 27, 2003, I attended a town meeting sponsored by Enable America, a national nonprofit organization based in Tampa, FL, where I learned that the HAVA (Help America Vote Act) state committee pursuant to P.L. 107-252, has been formed.  It consists of seventeen members selected by NJ Attorney General Peter Harvey (609-984-5828).  These include Joanne Armbruster--Atlantic County Superintendent of Elections, Marilyn Askin--NJ AARP, Juan Cartagena, Esq, Carmine Casciano--Essex County Superintendent of Elections, Patricia DiConstanza--Bergen County Superintendent of Elections, Ethan Ellis-Monday Morning Project, Cole Kleitsch--Freedom's Answer, Lionel Leach--NJ NAACP, Sandra Matsen--NJ League of Women Voters, James Parent--Chief Clerk, Cumberland County Board of Election, Ingrid Reed--Eagleton Institute, Rutgers University, Professor Ernest Reock of the Center for Government Services, Rutgers, Joanne Rajoppi--Union County Clerk, Sheri-Rose Rubin, Esq.-NJ Protection and Advocacy, Denise Velazquez-Marrero–NJ Division of Motor Vehicles, Jane Williams--Warren-Municipal Clerk, City of Paterson, and Charles Wowkanech--AFL-CIO. 

 
As Federationists, we must ensure that our views are heard by the HAVA State Committee.  Blindness should not limit our opportunity to exercise our right to vote with the privacy granted to other voters.  Accessible voting machines will improve the quality of life for blind adults and the NFB will lead the way to equality in voting for the blind.

*************************

FIRST TIMER’S EXPERIENCE

Editor’s Note: The following two articles are interviews with Ken Lawrence and Al Turner about their experience at their first National Convention.  Ken is an active member of the Central Chapter and Al is new organization.  The interviews were performed for The Sounding Board by Editor John Cucco.

KEN LAWRENCE

Sounding Board: How did you first find out about the NFB?

Ken Lawrence: Through NFB-NEWSLINE, really.  I knew about the organization in about the mid-eighties, but I committed to join after using NFB-NEWSLINE.  I was convinced that the NFB was actually doing the work they said they were doing.  I won’t join any organization or charity unless I know that the money or time I give to it is going toward what they say it is.  You hear all the time about how charities say one thing in their public service messages but the money isn’t going where it’s supposed to go.  Before I commit to an organization I want to make sure they don’t just talk a good game.  

SB: So you saw the NFB as an action group?

KEN: Yeah, I found out that the NFB was actually doing what it said it was.

SB: I’m told you had some help from the NFB in getting to the National Convention.  Tell me about it.

KEN: I was helped by our local chapter and I applied for a Jernigan Scholarship.

SB: Wow.  So that enabled you to get to the Convention?

KEN: Yeah.

SB: Do you think that it was worth going?

KEN: Sure was!

SB: What was the most memorable part for you?

KEN: I don’t think I can nail down one thing.  There was just so much to do and so much to see.  The whole experience.

SB: Would you go again?

KEN: Sure.  I’m planning to go next year.  I really enjoyed it and I’m looking forward to next year’s and the State Convention, too.  

SB: What did you learn about issues concerning blindness?

KEN: I don’t think it was so much what I learned.  It was my belief, my creed, about self-respect and self worth–was it validated?  It certainly was.  Because you know, here was a group of people of different political beliefs and different backgrounds from all walks of life who all believed the same things I did about self-respect and respectability about being blind, that blindness is not a shameful thing.  There were people who were not just interested in changing what it means to be blind but also who actually had a plan for how to do it.  I felt that way because of the resolutions and the people and their experiences doing these things.

SB: Tell me a little more about your Convention experience.

KEN: I really enjoyed watching and experiencing everything from the way Dr. Maurer conducts the Convention itself to the kinds of people who were there.  Ten years ago I heard Dr. Jernigan speak at an event for the Library for the Blind.  It was an open house day that they had and one of the things on the agenda was Dr. Jernigan’s speech.  

SB: What led to your joining the organization?

KEN: Right about this time in 2001, NFB-NEWSLINE, which at that time was not national, crashed.  While asking about getting it back up and running, I found myself steered to Joe Ruffalo.  At the same time, I had just completed a move to New Jersey.  In the move, somehow, in my box of stuff, one of the things I unearthed was my old Opticon user’s manual.  The Opticon I have probably still works.  I thought I’d better get this thing up to date.  I was directed by Joe Ruffalo to the National Center and then to what is now Freedom Scientific.  That got me interested.  I had already been reading about and had decided to join the organization.  Also, I was looking in the local section on NFB-NEWSLINE one day and just happened to see the information describing a monthly meeting schedule.  I found a reference to the Central Chapter and also a phone number for transportation arrangements.  I noticed the phone number had the same exchange as my area here and it turned out to be Kelly Leary’s number.  The opportunity to join the organization was right under my nose, so I acted on it.  On March 9, 2002, I walked into my very first meeting and had the privilege of meeting Joe Ruffalo for the first time.  Jerilyn Higgins had called me and I told her that I appreciated what the organization had done and wanted to see if I could pitch in and help.  

*************************

AL TURNER

Sounding Board: What made you decide to go to the Convention?

Al Turner: I was encouraged to do so by Ann Burns and Joe Ruffalo.  They said it would be a good idea and I trusted them and decided to go.

SB: When did you first meet Ann Burns and Joe Ruffalo?

AL I had sent for audio information on the NFB in April 2002, but I didn’t listen to it.  In April of 2003, personal things brought me to where I thought I needed some help.  I wanted to learn more and I listened to the tapes.  I called the National Center, but they couldn’t do much for me themselves.  They referred me to Joe Ruffalo, who in turn gave me Ann Burns’ name and telephone number, and that’s how I got connected with them.  They encouraged me to go to the Convention.  I had no idea what I was getting into, but it sounded interesting and somewhat exciting and I decided to go.  

SB: Do you think it was worth going to the Convention?

AL Absolutely worth going.  It was an unbelievable experience for me.

SB: Was there any one thing in particular that stuck out as really helping you, or maybe something special that you learned?

AL It was so much.  You have to understand; just the idea of getting on an airplane and flying to a strange city by myself was a tremendous stretch for me.  I was very nervous, but I was assured that it wouldn’t be a big deal.  I hadn’t been on an airplane for thirty years.  The last time I was on an airplane I went to Europe, because you can’t drive to Europe.  The trip wasn’t all that smooth, not as smooth as people had led me to believe.  I was abandoned at the airport at Chicago.  I was refused assistance.

SB: But somehow you made it there all right.

AL I was told they couldn’t be bothered giving me any assistance but I made it to the airport and got my connecting flight.  It was a wonderful experience.  What could have been a disaster was wonderful.  Just the idea of being with 2400 delegates.  It’s very difficult for me because where I live, there aren’t any blind people.  I’ve almost been made to feel ashamed or that I should be apologizing for being blind.  To be with 2400 people and be accepted like that, that was the first thing that was wonderful.  I just immediately felt at home.  Then I learned of new products; I learned new things about services that are available; I met people that I hope will be friends for the rest of my life.  It was just a wonderful experience.  I’m now pursuing some of those products and those services that I wasn’t even aware of before.  I mean, I’m on the internet, and I don’t even have a computer.  I didn’t know this kind of technology was out there.  I can call up and talk to a computer.  I had no idea about this.  

SB: Do you feel that the Convention really helped you out in your personal life?

AL Absolutely.  It also will prove to be very beneficial as far as products, services, education, and so on.  But even more so, it gave me a purpose.  I intend to be much more involved with the NFB and learn more about it.  There’s a program where you contact people to acquaint them with the NFB.  I want to do that.  I want to work one-on-one with people.  I don’t ever want to retire; I would die of boredom in forty-eight hours.  This is what I would like to do for the rest of my life.  I would like to become very closely associated with the NFB.  I think it is a wonderful, wonderful organization.  I’ve puffed it up as much as possible.  I have a brother and sisters who are blind.  I’ve talked to my sister who’s alone in Florida, about contacting the affiliate in Florida, perhaps starting a chapter.  She knows several people in her community and in her church that are blind.  The overall experience just whet my whistle, it just turned me on to get more information, more education, and become more involved with the NFB.  This was just the first step, that’s all.  It was a wonderful, wonderful experience for me.  I saw a pair of glasses, I saw visual aides that I had hoped to come in contact with three years ago, and was told at the low-vision center that they weren’t available.  I found it, not even in the Exhibit Hall.  Somebody had a pair of glasses that I could read with, without using a magnifier.  That’s a tremendous benefit because I’ll be able to read without using both hands.  I might be able to read something and dial a telephone at the same time, which I can’t do now.  It’s very hard for me because whatever advancements I’ve made since I lost my eyesight, I’ve done on my own.  There was no one to train me or help me, but now there’s a whole organization that’s willing to do that with me.  They’re willing to support me and help me through rehabilitation.  It’s just unbelievable to me.  The educational opportunities, the vocational opportunities, the support, the assistance—I never knew any of this existed. 

SB: Wow.  You sound pretty thrilled.

AL Yeah I had to take pills to go to sleep for the first week I came home.  I was that excited.  

SB: I’ll be seeing you at the State Convention in November, then.

AL They told me that I would join the NFB then, pay my dues, and become part of a chapter.  I won’t be able to get to the monthly meetings because I’m so far away.  I eventually want to start a chapter down here in the southern New Jersey area.  I want to see an even stronger NFB here in New Jersey.  I found out about the NFB accidentally and I don’t want that to happen to other people.  I would like to bring the NFB to their door, to actually invite them to become members and associate with the NFB.  I don’t want them to have to find out by accident the way I did.  Being blind and being the only person that’s blind in the area can be a very lonely situation.

SB: It sounds like you’ll be able to manage it now.

AL I intend to learn more about the NFB and learn more about people skills and leadership skills so I can achieve my goals.  

*************************

LETTERS

Editor’s Note: The following is a response from Theresa Wilson, Deputy Commissioner of the New Jersey Department of Human Services regarding the resolutions passed at last year’s State Convention.

July 2, 2003

David Mostello

Legislative Coordinator & 

State Board Member

National Federation of the Blind

Dear Mr. Mostello:

I am writing in response to your March 18th correspondence in which you provided copies of three resolutions from the National Federation of the Blind's (NFB) 26th Annual State Convention.  I apologize for the delay in responding.  For your convenience, I have commented briefly on each of the resolutions:

Resolution 2002-1 - Use of the longer white cane

Consumers enrolled in a mobility training program are offered a choice regarding the types and lengths of canes available.  The consumer's comfort and personal preference are an integral part of that choice.  The Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired (CBVI) does not promote one type of cane over another, but does provide education so that the consumer can make an informed decision.  With regard to adding an additional question to future customer satisfaction surveys, the resolution makes an important point.  Checks and balances are always important and ensure that an instructor's personal preference does not unduly influence a consumer's choice.  I will pass your recommendation on to Vito DeSantis, Executive Director, and ask that future surveys do assess consumer choice.

Resolution 2002-2 - Braille Instruction

The proposed FY '04 budget includes $300,000 from Governor James E. McGreevey's Literacy Initiative for six new Braille instructors.  These instructors will be utilized throughout the state to provide increased Braille instruction to school aged students.

Resolution 20024 - Staffing

Please be assured that the Department of Human Services did not reduce the Commission's education staff.  There are currently more teachers of the blind employed by the Commission than at any other time in the past.  For the 2002/03 academic year, CBVI was able to fill all teacher vacancies.  With regard to other staff positions, the Commission has embarked upon a program of utilizing sister divisions within DHS, as well as partnering with blind and visually impaired consumers that are able to mentor and assist others.  DHS remains committed to providing quality services to the citizens of New Jersey.

Thank you again for the opportunity to comment on these important issues.  The spirit of your members and the willingness of the NFB to work along with the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired and the Department of Human Services is commendable.
Sincerely,

Theresa C. Wilson

Deputy Commissioner

NJ Dept. of Human Services

*************************

Editor’s note:  At the National Convention, Vito DeSantis, Executive Director of the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired, informed us that he had received a position paper from AER, the Association for the Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind, addressing several issues of concern to AER.  Following is Mr. DeSantis’s response to David Loux, President of AER in NJ.  

July 29, 2003

Dear Mr. Loux:

I want to congratulate AER for furthering the discussion on the best techniques for adjustment and orientation skills training.  Our field has, for too long, continued to use outmoded teaching methods and techniques that have often proven to be less than effective.  However, I would be remiss if I did not express my deep concern about the manner in which the white paper was distributed throughout the state. 

I am sure you agree that each shareholder in the field of blindness services represents a valuable resource through their individual ideas and perspectives.  The same must be considered of the various professional and advocacy organizations.  I personally believe that when ideas diverge, we must seize this as an opportunity to discuss the most current issues and concerns that we share.  As the director of New Jersey’s agency serving the blind, I am dedicated to both establishing and preserving the most valuable partnerships that make it possible to effectively meet the needs of our consumers.    


On both the state and federal front, “informed choice” is a policy concept that is being used to describe the way we need to do business.  During the NFB Convention, I noted that Gale Watson, the current chair of the Academy for the Certification of Vision Rehabilitation and Education Professionals (ACVREP), the body responsible for establishing the code of ethics and standards that AER utilizes and supports, endorsed the existence of the National Blindness Professional Certification Board (NBPCB).  Her reason for this endorsement was that she felt that by having two certifying bodies, consumers would have true choice by being offered both visual and non-visual instruction.   

If I may, I would like to offer my comments on the issues that were included in AER’s missive.  First, the issue of sleep shades as a technique for training blind individuals is probably the most controversial concern in the field.  One of the many misconceptions about the use of sleep shades is that it negates the use of the remaining vision once the training is concluded.  On the contrary, individuals with residual vision would be better equipped to use their remaining vision along with skills taught to them.  Sleep shade training further enhances the individual’s ability to deal with environmental changes, such as lighting, clarity, etc.  No amount of training relying primarily on the individual’s residual vision can anticipate or prepare him or her for all the possible conditions that may be encountered.  Many centers are able to provide anecdotal evidence to validate the overwhelming effectiveness of the sleep shade technique for teaching orientation and adjustment skills.  This is based upon the very important factor that using this technique provides consumers with the opportunity to gain confidence by demonstrating to them that the skills they have acquired will work under any conditions.  

As long as the consumer believes that relying on residual vision is necessary to function independently, he or she will not be able to adapt to the varied conditions and environments in which he or she will be required to function.  In addition, I believe there is an implied negative message about the abilities of blind people when individuals are always encouraged to utilize remaining vision.  

I would like to assure everyone that it is not the intent of the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired to force individuals, against their will, to undergo sleep shade training.  Instead, it is our goal to help individuals gain their highest level of independence and to enhance their ability to gain employment and integrate within their community in a more timely and effective manner.  It is my belief that the sleep shade method may prove to be more effective in preparing people to achieve sustainable independence and self-sufficiency, thereby reducing the percentage of consumers that must go through the entire adjustment and training process again when their vision changes.  Also, you have my guarantee that we will by no means ignore individuals who, due to medical conditions, cannot use sleep shades.  CBVI is required and does provide alternative training techniques for those individuals. 

A second issue discussed in the article is the use of a guide dog during instruction at training centers.  As you know, I have used a Seeing Eye dog for many years.  Apache and I have traveled many places together.  I personally do not believe that utilizing a guide dog is less effective than a cane.  Instead it is my belief that an individual who wishes to use a guide dog must also have very good orientation skills.  Without those skills, an individual will have difficulty traveling both safely and effectively.  Learning to use a cane provides the opportunity to develop skills that will ensure safe travel.  

Apache would not stand for our not welcoming his colleagues in our center.  However, it is our policy to require that a guide dog not accompany consumers during cane travel training.  Here again, providing our consumers with skills that will enable them to accommodate themselves in any situation is of paramount concern.

Thirdly, I join AER in insistence that any certifying organization be qualified to assess the effectiveness of professional performance.  Our consumers deserve only the most qualified instructors.  I however must disagree with the belief that consumer organizations cannot meet that high level of commitment and expertise.  This is because I firmly believe it is our obligation to not only listen to our consumers, but also, to allow them to participate in all aspects of blindness services. 

We both know that it wasn’t long ago when blind individuals were prevented from being certified as O&M instructors.  First there was a visual acuity requirement, then a functional visual requirement, and finally insistence by some professionals that blind individuals could not possibly be effective as O&M instructors.  We also both know that there are many excellent and qualified blind instructors.  I would like for us all to join in advocating for the promotion of our successes and capabilities because only then can we dispel stereotyping of blind people that translates to barriers to opportunity.

Ultimately, we are all responsible to our consumers.  So, whenever and wherever they can be engaged in the rehabilitation process, they should be welcomed.  

I wish to thank AER for bringing up these topics for points of discussion.  It is only with dialogue and the involvement of our consumers that we can improve our ability to provide services.

I am looking forward to working with you to improve the quality of blindness services.  My door is always open and I would be very happy to discuss this or related issues with you at anytime. 

Sincerely,

Vito DeSantis

Executive Director 

NJCBVI

*************************

CBVI RESTRUCTURING THE JKRC

By Pam Gaston

The Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired extends thanks to all who have taken the time to provide feedback on the effectiveness of CBVI services and programs.  You will be pleased to know that your concerns, suggestions, and recommendations have not gone unheard. 

Vito DeSantis, who has now been officially appointed Executive Director, and Deputy Executive Director, Dr. Khmbrly Howard, have been leading CBVI through a period of evolution to ensure agency-wide implementation of “PEOPLE First,” the operational policy mandate for all divisions of the NJ Department of Human Services (DHS).

“The philosophy of “PEOPLE First” has been a valuable blueprint for positive change,” said DeSantis.  “With the help of our consumers, who we consider our most important community partners, we have identified several areas that we intend to vigorously work to improve.”

These areas include the effectiveness of the Joseph Kohn Rehabilitation Center’s (JKRC) ability to prepare CBVI consumers for successful independent living, which means integration in the community and self-sufficiency in their home environment and employment. 

“The JKRC is already in the implementation stages of a very comprehensive redevelopment project plan,” said Dr. Khmbrly Howard, who has been with DHS for over 25 years.  “The aim of this plan is to expand JKRC programs, services, and activities (PSA’s) to meet the diverse needs of all blind and visually impaired individuals who are eligible for participation in JKRC programs, including seniors, young people, and consumers unable to attend the weekday program.”


The redevelopment project plans, are the result of feedback from consumers, staff suggestions, and an intensive administrative assessment of the JKRC.  The plan includes improving the existing curriculum and will add PSA’s that will complement the mission and vision of CBVI, which is – INDEPENDENCE: Believe & Achieve! 

The JKRC existing required programs include:

· Activities of Daily Living

· Orientation & Mobility Instruction

· Communications 

· Braille

· Career Assessment and Vocational Counseling

· Assistive Technology

· Adjustment to Vision Loss 

· Psychological Services 

· Social Work Services

The redevelopment plan also includes operational changes, the incorporation of meaningful after-class leisure-time activities that will facilitate the development or enhancement of a variety of aptitudes, and ancillary or elective classes that can be requested for inclusion in each student’s Individual Service Plan (ISP).

Some JKRC Redevelopment Plan Highlights

Operational:

· Recapture underutilized space for program changes

· Complete  revision of admission/assessment process

· Diverse program time periods ( including evenings and weekends)

· Interactive case management

· Complete revision of program completion and follow-up plan

· Nutritional/Dietitian services

· Family counseling (as necessary)

Additions to the required curriculum: 

· Career Exploration and Job Shadowing

· Orientation & Mobility with a Purpose

· Social Interaction

A few of the elective classes under consideration:

· Simulated office workstation environment

· Simulated work performance evaluations

· Advanced Technology Bridge Program

· Continued Education Exploration and Application

· Entrepreneurial Exploration

· Financial Planning, Budgeting and Money Management

· Health & Well-Being

· Exercise Programs (Dancercise, Aerobics)

· Yoga

· Horticulture

· Personal Care & Grooming

· Sexual Harassment Awareness

Meaningful Leisure Time Activities may include:

· Family & Friends Night

· Ethnic & Cultural Celebrations

 “We’re aware of the possibility that some of the ideas might not work,” said Dr. Howard, who is leading the JKRC Restructuring Team.  “However, we know that in order to test effectiveness, the details of the plan must be tried, tested, and measured to see if they are acceptable.  This is a work in progress and many of the changes will not be immediate.  Things like appropriate planning, documentation, and other operational improvements are required for quality VR programming, and we are committed to the efficacious occurrence of those changes.” 

The restructuring of the JKRC is in its infancy stage.  Many CBVI consumers, staff, and other interested individuals have expressed excitement and an interest in the changes that that have already been made, those in the process of being implemented, and those being considered.  Although the restructuring of the JKRC has already begun, CBVI is still very interested in receiving your comments, suggestions, and ideas.

For more information, contact Vito DeSantis at 973-648-2324 or email VDeSantis@dhs.state.nj.us or Dr. Howard at 973-648-2311 or email Khmbrly.Howard@dhs.state.nj.us.

*************************

RAFFLE 2003

	The annual State Raffle drawing was held on May 17, 2003.  The lucky winners were: 

First Prize: 
Mr. and Mrs. Allen 
	Delsordo, Williamtown, NJ; Second Prize: Rich Ruffalo, Bloomfield, NJ; Third Prize: Howard Milton, East Orange, NJ.


*************************

**********************

*** BULLETIN BOARD *** 

**********************

Editor’s Note: A new feature of The Sounding Board will be to highlight a company which has made a significant contribution to the education and vocational skills of the blind of New Jersey.  

DE WITT & ASSOCIATES, INC. 
700 Godwin Avenue, Suite 110 * Midland Park, NJ 07432

877-447-6500 * Fax 201-447-1187

De Witt & Associates is a company dedicated to “empowering individuals with disabilities to achieve independence, personal enrichment, and inclusion for the 21st century.” Their  accessibility specialists advise on ADA accommodations, provide training and technical support, and design training facilities.  The company  also provides curriculum for trainers who teach others to use assistive technology, such as Learning MS Word Using ZoomText and Learning Excel Using JAWS.  

Many of us are familiar with the innovative programs D&A provides for the Commission for the Blind, such as Computer Proficiency for Students and Access Tech, which enable blind and visually impaired individuals to obtain computer literacy at both the basic and advanced levels.  D&A’s other clients range from major corporations such as Nabisco and Prudential, to government entities such as the Dept. of Defense and the IRS, to educational and nonprofit organizations such as Rutgers University and the Louisiana Center for the Blind.  Through its wealth of pioneering programs, D&A serves over 1000 individuals each year.  
	Join the Computer Revolution with our FREE Computer Training Classes for Blind and Low Vision Residents of New Jersey.

OFFERED BY:  De Witt & Assoc. in conjunction with the NJ Commission for the Blind and Visually Impaired.

· Learn to stay in touch with family and friends using email

· Learn to read newspapers and TV listings and shop on the Internet 


	· We have small classes, and no prior experience is required 

· No matter how severe your vision loss, our special software will enable you to learn to use the computer

PLACE: Classes are held in public libraries throughout the state.

INTERESTED?  Call De Witt & Assoc. toll free at 877-447-6500.  You must call to reserve a seat. 


*************************

OFFICE ON DISABILITY SERVICES

By Gloria Lewis

	The State Office on Disability Services (ODS) serves as a central point of information and referral for individuals of all ages with disabilities and their families.  This office promotes and facilitates maximum independence of people with disabilities, through information about and access to services and supports.

The office fosters coordination 
	and cooperation among government agencies which serve people with disabilities.  ODS also administers the Personal Assistant Services Program (PASP) and the Cash and Counseling Demonstration Program.  These programs give people with disabilities the freedom to manage and direct their own services.

You can contact the ODS via toll free number: 1-888-285-3036.


*************************

DOROT: UNIVERSITY WITHOUT WALLS

By Gloria Lewis

	Enjoy classes, support groups, holiday celebrations, and discussion groups, via the telephone in the comfort of your own home.  DOROT’S University Without Walls, brings learning, laughter, friendship, and support to individuals in their own homes, using telephone conference calls.  Since its inception in 1989, University Without Walls has enhanced the lives of thousands of people.

This telephone call conference program is offered by DOROT, a non-profit agency.  This program offers friendship with people who share your interests, intellectual stim-
	ulation, and opportunities for interesting and enjoyable conversation.  It is a useful forum to express your thoughts and ideas.

DOROT staff members connect the conference call.  All you need is a telephone.  Classes run for fifty minutes and meet for one to fourteen weeks.  DOROT calls you and connects you to the class.  Therefore, you do not pay for the calls. 

Register by fax: 212-769-4989.  Register by phone: UWW Department at DOROT 212-760-2850 or 877-819-9147.  Register via the internet: www.dorotusa.org. 


*************************

FALL FESTIVAL 

	
The NJ Library for the Blind and Handicapped will hold its annual Fall Festival on October 18, 2003.  Events will run from 10:30 AM until 2:00 PM. Planned events include musician Patricia Shih who blends folk with jazz, Broadway, classical, rock and country music for all ages.  Ms. Shih moves her listeners to search for a common thread that runs through humanity, and to celebrate the differences among us.  She spices up her presentations with lots of audience participation.


The keynote speaker Fiona Page, a storyteller, will describe her 
	experiences trying to hang onto liter-ature after becoming blind in 1987.

Vendors will be available all day to demonstrate special equip-ment, and Seeing Eye puppies will go through their training paces.  Paws on Wheels of Burlington County will provide small furry animals to touch, pet, and enjoy.  Learn how to respect animals in their environment.  Don’t miss this day full of educational, and entertaining information! 

For more information, contact Anne McArthur at (609) 530-3242 or email amcarthur@njstatelib.org.


*************************

BRAILLE MENTORING

By Mary Jo Partyka

	Has your vision failed to the point where you can't read print materials?  Would you like to learn Braille so that you could have access to information in an alternate format?  If you are interested in learning Braille, the National Federation of the Blind of New Jersey would like to help you.  We recently readopted our Braille Mentoring Program, which pairs a potential Braille reader with someone who is already skilled 
	in Braille 

If you would like to be involved in this program either as a student or a Braille mentor, please contact Sue Tillett at (609) 924-7489 or Mary Jo Partyka at (609) 888-5459.  We will attempt to match you up with someone in your local area to facilitate the learning of Braille.  As a long-time Braille reader, I can tell you that learning this skill will vastly improve your life.


*************************

ADOPT ADAPTIVE EQUIPMENT

	In addition to the Braille Mentoring program, the Adopt Adaptive Equipment program has been reorganized.  The new co-chairs are Brian Keene and Lynn Reynolds.  The purpose of this program is to find equipment that is no longer needed and give it to those who are in need of adaptive equipment.  

In the past, we have received
	numerous closed circuit televisions, a stand-alone reading machine, some computers and monitors, several Braille writers, and many Braille Mates.  Therefore, if anyone has any equipment that they would like to donate, or if anyone has the need for equipment, please contact Brian Keene at 201-797-5628 or Lynn Reynolds at 732-316-5176.


*************************

INTERNET STREAMING AUDIOVISION

	The New Jersey Library for the Blind and Handicapped (LBH), located in Trenton, offers Audiovision, an internet and radio reading service.  Audiovision is one of LBH’s most popular services.  LBH offers FREE services to all New Jersey residents who cannot read regular printed books with ease because of a visual or physical impairment, or because of a learning disability with a physical basis.  Audiovision allows the user to read the local newspaper either by listening to a special radio receiver or by connecting to the Audiovision website, www.audiovision-nj.org, through the internet.  
	Previously, an individual could only listen to the local newspaper in their area at a certain time of the day.  Now, through internet streaming, LBH users may hear the Star-Ledger, Trenton Times, Camden Courier Post, Bergen Record, Asbury Park Press, Home News, the New Jersey edition of the Philadelphia Inquirer, as well as the TV Guide or a live Audiovision broadcast at any time of the day or night.  To use the streaming service, users need a computer with assistive software, a sound card, and speakers.  To register, go to www.audiovision-nj.org.  


*************************

NATIONAL FEDERATION of the BLIND of NEW JERSEY

twenty-seventh ANNUAL STATE CONVENTION

The NFB of NJ is proud to present

A T T I T U D E

* Advocacy * Training * Travel * Independence * Technology *

* Unity * Determination * Experience *

ATTITUDE will feature exciting speakers, influential policy makers, and experts in the fields of employment, mobility, legislation, braille literacy, education, senior concerns, adaptive computer technology, and much more!

Friday, November 7



10 AM to 5 PM--Exhibit Hall.



12 PM to 5 PM--”Profit from Our Experience” employment seminar. 
Job seekers, don’t miss this seminar.  Bring your resume.


Friday Evening--Hospitality and Talent Showcase.  To sign up for the 
Showcase, call Mary Jo Partyka 609-888-5459.

Saturday, November 8


8 AM to 5 PM--Presentations by those who know about opportunities 
and services available to blind and visually impaired persons, Exhibit 
Hall, networking opportunities, door prizes, and surprises.  


Saturday evening--Banquet, Scholarship Presentations, and Auction!

Sunday, November 9


9 AM to 12 PM--Board Meeting, Resolutions, and Elections.

Last year’s Convention was terrific.  This one will be even better!  Be a part of the ATTITUDE Convention--you’ll find what you need to succeed.

Register early.  If we receive your form by November 1, each preregistered person will be eligible for a special drawing of a cash prize!  You will also receive express registration service at the Convention.  Form on other side.

For more information, please contact Joseph Ruffalo, NFB of NJ President, at (973) 759-3622 or one of the following NFB Chapter representatives:

Capital Chapter



Mary Jo Partyka

(609) 888-5459

Central Chapter
Jerilyn Higgins 
(973) 239-8874 




Garden State Chapter


Ever Lee Hairston
(856) 482-0865

Northeast Chapter


Brian Keene

(201) 797-5628

Northern Chapter


Gerry Moreno

(973) 751-8771

Parents of Blind Children-NJ
Carol Castellano
(973) 377-0976

The National Federation of the Blind is changing what it means to be blind by promoting Security, Equality, and Opportunity.
Please join us for the 

National Federation of the Blind of NJ

twenty-seventh ANNUAL STATE CONVENTION

NOVEMBER 7, 8, 9, 2003

RADISSON HOTEL

4355 Route 1 South at Ridge Rd., Princeton, NJ 08540 

609-945-2507

Access Link accessible.

* * MAILING LIST & PRE-REGISTRATION FORM * *
_____I am coming to the Convention.

_____I cannot come to the Convention, but please put my name on the mailing list for more information.  * * PLEASE PRINT * *

Name ________________________________________________________

Address ______________________________________________________

City, State, Zip ________________________________________________

Phone _______________________________________________________

Please register all individuals attending, including children.  List additional names on separate sheet.









How many?   
   Total $

Registration--Adult--$10



________________________

Registration--Child 16 & under--Free,

________________________

   but please register all children

Lunch November 8--Adult--$15      


________________________

Lunch November 8--Child--$8



________________________

Banquet November 8--Adult/Child--$25

________________________


Total Enclosed


          
________________________

Lunch and Banquet tickets will be collected at the meals.  You can pick them up or purchase them at the Registration Table.

Child care will be available on Saturday only.  PLEASE CALL JOE RUFFALO AT (973) 759-3622 BY OCTOBER 15 TO REQUEST CHILD CARE.

I would like my agenda in: _____ Large Print   _____ Cassette   _____ Braille   

Make your check payable to NFB of NJ and mail to:

Joseph Ruffalo * NFB of NJ * 69 Prospect Place * Belleville, NJ 07109   

For additional information, contact Pres. Joseph Ruffalo at (973) 759-3622

or one of the representatives on the back of this sheet.  

Reserve a room at the hotel at the special $75 NFB room rate!

Special rate guaranteed till October 15.  After October 15, rates may increase.

All volunteers, please report to the Registration Table.

THE END

Divisions of the National Federation of the Blind:

Agriculture and Equestrian Division

President: Diane Starin

1042 Hawthorne Avenue

Redding, California 96002-0322

Home: (530) 223-9084

E-mail:

iamhorseheart@yahoo.com

National Association to Promote the Use of Braille

President: Nadine Jacobson

5805 Kellogg Avenue

Edina, Minnesota 55424-1819

Home: (952) 927-7694

E-mail:

nadine.jacobson@visi.com

Membership organization of blind persons working in various professions with a common interest in promoting the use of Braille. Interested?

Join our mailing list.

National Federation of the Blind in Computer Science

President: Curtis Chong

Apartment 916

3000 Grand Avenue

Des Moines, Iowa 50312-4256

Home: (515) 277-1288

Work: (515) 281-1361

E-mail:

curtischong@earthlink.net

National organization of blind persons knowledgeable in the computer science and technology fields.  Works to develop new technologies, to secure access

to current technology, and to develop new ways of using current or new technologies by the blind. Interested?

Join our mailing list.

National Association of the Blind in Communities of Faith

President: Tom Anderson

c/o Colorado Center for the Blind

2233 West Sheppard Avenue

Littleton, Colorado 80120-2038

Work: (303) 778-1130

E-mail:

tanderson@cocenter.org

A membership organization of blind persons devoted to work in all faiths, denominations, and religions.  Provides support and resources to those interested

in these concerns and to all seminary and religious students.

Deaf-Blind Division

of the National Federation of the Blind

President: Richard Edlund

6734 Montana Court

Kansas City, Kansas 66111-2351

Home: (913) 299-3201

E-mail:

rjedlund@aol.com

Deaf-blind persons working nationally to improve services, training, and independence for the deaf-blind.  Offers personal contact with other deaf-blind

individuals knowledgeable in advocacy, education, employment, technology, discrimination, and other issues surrounding deaf-blindness. Interested?

Join our mailing list.

Diabetes Action Network for the Blind

President: Paul Price

13946 Woods Valley Road

Valley Center, California 92082-7337

Home: (760) 749-2044

E-mail:

pnprice@ltsp.com

Web site:

www.nfb.org/voice.htm

Leading support and information organization of persons losing vision due to diabetes. Provides personal contact and resource information with other blind

diabetics about non-visual techniques of independently managing diabetes, monitoring glucose levels, measuring insulin, and other matters concerning diabetes.

 Publishes

Voice of the Diabetic,

the leading publication about diabetes and blindness.

National Organization of Blind Educators

President: Sheila Koenig

Apartment 4

2214 Emerson Avenue South

Minneapolis, Minnesota 55405

Home: (612) 977-9110

E-mail:

shekoenig@msn.com

Membership organization of blind teachers, professors, and instructors in all levels of education. Provides support and information regarding professional

responsibilities, classroom techniques, national testing methods, and career obstacles. Publishes

The Blind Educator,

a national magazine specifically for blind educators.

National Association of Blind Entrepreneurs

President: Jim Bonerbo

Suite 106

670 White Plains Road

Scarsdale, New York 10583-5027

Phone: (914) 472-4100

E-mail:

james.bonerbo@verizon.net

A membership organization of blind persons who are self-employed or are directing personal businesses and those interested in starting their own business.

 Provides advocacy and resource information and offers support for both the beginner and the established entrepreneur.

National Association of Guide Dog Users

President: Suzanne Whalen

Apartment 127

9411 Mixon Drive

Dallas, Texas 75220-5006

Home: (214) 357-2829

Please join our listserve:

http://www.accesstechnologyinstitute.com/lists/nfbnet/nagdu.html

Provides information and support for guide dog users and works to secure high standards in guide dog training. Addresses issues of discrimination of guide

dog users and offers public education about guide dog use. Nationwide networking. Publishes magazine for guide dog users.

Human Services Division

President: Melissa Riccobono

1420 W. State Street

Janesville, Wisconsin 53546-5341

Home: (608) 758-8774

E-mail:

riccobono@tds.net

Membership organization of blind persons working in counseling, personnel, psychology, social work, psychiatry, rehabilitation, and other social science

and human resource fields. Dedicated to improving employment opportunities and advancement for blind persons and provides resources regarding blindness-related

techniques and methods used in these fields. Interested?

Join our mailing list.

Blind Industrial Workers of America

Division of the National Federation of the Blind

President: Kenneth Staley

Apartment 313

2757 North Pine Grove Avenue

Chicago, Illinois 60614-6128

Home: (773) 472-3085

National Association of Blind Lawyers

President: Scott LaBarre

Suite 918

1660 South Albion Street

Denver, Colorado 80222-4046

Home: (303) 504-5979

Fax: (303) 757-3640

E-mail:

slabarre@interfold.com

Membership organization of blind attorneys, law students, judges, and others in the law field. Provides support and information regarding employment, techniques

used by the blind, advocacy, laws affecting the blind, current information about the American Bar Association, and other issues for blind lawyers. Interested?

Join our mailing list.

Masonic Square Club

President: Fred Flowers

46 Powderock Place

Baltimore, Maryland 21236-4766

Home: (410) 598-0155

Blind individuals committed to the sharing of Masonic experiences, goals, and history.

National Association of Blind Merchants

President: Kevan Worley

Unit C

18121 East Hampden Avenue

Aurora, Colorado 80013-3591

Home: (303) 695-1858

Work: (303) 306-7122

Fax: (303) 695-1828

Merchant’s Message: (877) 521-8363

E-mail:

kevanworley@blindmerchants.org

Membership organization of blind persons employed in either self-employment work or the Randolph-Sheppard vending program. Provides information regarding

rehabilitation, social security, tax, and other issues which directly affect blind merchants. Serves as an advocacy and support group. Interested?

Join our mailing list.

National Association of Blind Musicians

President: Linda Mentink

1740 Tamarack Lane

Janesville, Wisconsin 53545-0952

Home: (608) 752-8749

E-mail:

lmentink@tds.net

Blind persons dedicated to advancing employment and entertainment opportunities in various music fields.  Offers support and information regarding copyright,

publishing, promotion, and other career details. Interested?

Join our mailing list.

National Association of Blind Office Professionals

President: Lisa Hall

Apartment J-103

9110 Broadway Street

San Antonio, Texas 78217-6104

Home: (210) 829-4571

E-mail:

lhall10@satx.rr.com

Membership organization of blind secretaries and transcribers at all levels, including medical and paralegal transcription, office workers, customer service

personnel, and many other similar fields. Addresses issues such as technology, accommodation, career planning, and job training.

National Organization of Parents of Blind Children

President: Barbara Cheadle

1800 Johnson Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21230

Work: (410) 659-9314, Extension 360

E-mail:

Bcheadle@nfb.org

Support, information, and advocacy organization of parents of blind or visually impaired children.  Addresses issues ranging from help to parents of a newborn

blind infant, mobility and Braille instruction, education, social and community participation, development of self-confidence, and other vital factors

involved in the growth of a blind child. Strong national network of contacts with other parents offers encouragement and positive philosophical support.

 Publishes

Future Reflections,

leading national magazine for parents and teachers of blind children. The NOPBC also has a listserv for parents of blind children. To subscribe, send an

e-mail message (leave the subject line blank) to:

listserv@nfbnet.org.

In the body put “subscribe blindkid.” If you are interested in receiving the digest version (one message per 24 hours) put “subscribe kids-d.”

Performing Arts Division of the National Federation of the Blind

President: Adrienne Snow

E-mail:

lavocebella@aol.com

An organization of blind persons working in film, television, theater, and other performing arts areas.  Addresses issues and concerns related to these

fields, provides support and networking, and works to increase opportunities for the blind in these careers. Want to learn more? Join our NEW listserve

at:

http://groups.yahoo.com/group/nfbpad.

National Association of Blind Piano Tuners

President: Don Mitchell

218 St. Louis Way

Vancouver, Washington 98664-1257

Home: (360) 696-1985

E-mail:

dsmitch@pacifier.com

Membership organization of blind persons working as professional piano technicians and those interested in pursuing this career.  Works with training schools

for piano tuning and addresses issues related to the advancement of new technology regarding electronic pianos and keyboard equipment.

Public Employees Division

President: Ivan Weich

#230

4792 Parkhurst Lane, NE

Bremerton, Washington 98310-3009

Home: (360) 782-9575

E-mail:

IEWeich@worldnet.att.net

Organization of blind persons holding local, state, or federal jobs. Focuses on issues such as changes in governmental hiring and retention practices, new

job skills needed for the future, government employment downsizing, new electronic means of finding public sector jobs, self-advocacy, and career planning

strategies.

National Association of Blind Rehabilitation Professionals

President: Shawn Mayo

Number 2

2544 Aldrich Avenue S.

Minneapolis, Minnesota 55405-2984

Home: (612) 871-8782

Work: (800) 597-9558

E-mail:

smmayo@att.net

Science and Engineering Division

President: John Miller

Apartment 118

8720 Villa La Jolla Drive

La Jolla, California 92037-1920

Home: (858) 587-3975

E-mail:

jmiller@ucsd.edu

Blind persons with expertise and experience in fields such as genetics, telecommunications, biology, chemistry, physics and nuclear physics, or mechanical,

electronic, and chemical engineering. This is a strong support group to encourage blind persons in pursuit of these careers, many of which have been considered

not possible for the blind in the past.

National Organization of the Senior Blind

President: Judy Sanders

Apartment 503

111 Marquette Avenue

Minneapolis, Minnesota 55401-2027

Home: (612) 375-1625

E-mail:

 judysanders@usfamily.net

Membership organization of elderly blind persons providing support and information to other blind seniors. Issues include concerns such as remaining active

in community and social life, maintaining private homes or living in retirement communities or nursing homes, learning the techniques used by the blind,

independently caring for oneself, and maintaining a positive approach to vision loss.

National Association of Blind Students

President: Angela Wolf

3106 Barrett Place

Wichita Falls, Texas 76308-1803

Home: (512) 417-8190

E-mail:

sassywolf@ev1.net

Web site:

http://www.nfbstudents.org

For over 30 years this national organization of blind students has provided support, information, and encouragement to blind college and university students.

Leads the way in offering resources in issues such as national testing, accessible textbooks and materials, overcoming negative attitudes about blindness

from school personnel, developing new techniques of accomplishing laboratory or field assignments, and many other college experiences. Offers strong advocacy

and motivational support. Interested?

Join our mailing list.

Travel and Tourism Division

President: Douglas M. Johnson

P O Box 597

Manchester, Washington 98353

Home: (360) 871-3731

E-mail:

dougmj1@charter.net

Writers Division

President: Tom Stevens

1203 South Fairview Road

Columbia, Missouri 65203-0809

Home: (573) 445-6091

Blind writers in all styles, including poetry, short story, fiction, non-fiction, magazine writing, and theatrical work offer encouragement and support

to blind writers and authors. Issues cover various aspects of this business, including selling your work, publishing, technology, motivation, and discovering

writing and publishing resources. Interested?

Join our mailing list.

Back to top

GROUPS

Educators of Blind Children

Gail Wagner, Chairperson

12012 Palo Duro Avenue NE

Albuquerque, New Mexico 87111-4149

Home: 505-237-0544

E-mail:

sqagkat@worldnet.att.net

Doris Willoughby, Co-Chairperson

1279 W. Ridge Road

Littleton, Colorado 80120

Home: 303-424-7373

Geordi's Engineers

Lorraine Rovig, Chairperson

1800 Johnson Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21230

Phone: 410-659-9314, Ext. 415

E-mail:

LRovig@nfb.org

Named for the blind character portrayed in the Star Trek: The Next Generation television and movie series, this group examines the roles of any blind character

represented in any medium. Serves as an advocacy group and addresses how the blind are represented in books, films, on television, in the theater, and

in other print and broadcast media.

NFB HAM Radio Group

D. Curtis Willoughby, Chairperson

1279 W. Ridge Road

Littleton, Colorado 80120

Home: 303-424-7373

This group is for those amateur radio buffs who love to transmit and receive two-way communications with other amateur radio enthusiasts. Provides information

and contact with other blind persons with shared interests.

Health Care Professionals Group

Donna Balaski, Chairperson

66 Devonwood Drive

Waterbury, Connecticut 06708-2302

Home: 203-753-7174

Networking group of blind persons working as physicians, nurses, psychiatrists, technicians, administrators, and in all areas of the health care field,

and for those who have become blind once established in their chosen health care profession.  Provides support and seeks to address issues and open opportunities

for blind persons interested in these careers.

Blind Professional Journalists Group

Elizabeth Campbell, Chairperson

3805 Harley Avenue

Fort Worth, Texas 76107-4081

Home: 817-738-0350

E-mail:

liz@dfw.net

Bryan Bashin, Co-Chairperson

409 21st Street

Sacramento, California 95814-1116

Home: 916-441-4096

E-mail:

bashin@calweb.com

A special-interest group of blind persons working in the print media as writers, editors, reporters, news directors or managers, independent journalists,

and those interested in pursuing these careers.  Serves as a support and networking group and works to expand opportunities for blind journalists and addresses

issues relating to careers in this field.

Orientation and Mobility Group

Christine Brown, Co-Chairperson

117 Madison Street

Chelsea, Michigan 48118

Home: 734-433-1941

Work: 734-763-1081

E-mail:

chrbrown@umich.edu

Eddie Bell, Co-Chairperson

508 N. Highland Avenue

Fayetteville, Arkansas 72701

Home: 479-521-0788
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